# Tourgée, Albion Winegar [1]

# Tourgée, Albion Winegar

by Otto H. Olsen, 1996; Revised by SLNC Government and Heritage Library, May 2023

2 May 1838-21 May 1905

1



Engraved portrait of Albion W. Tourgée, with a facsimile of his signature and the quote written in his hand, "ignorance and neglect are the mainsprings of misrule." From Samuel A. Ashe's *Biographical History of North Carolina*, Volume 4, p. 440-441, published 1906 by Charles L. Van Noppen, Greensboro, North Carolina. From the collections of the Government & Heritage Library, State Library of North Carolina.

Albion Winegar Tourgée, carpetbagger, judge, writer, and equalitarian crusader, was born in Williamsfield, Ohio, the son of a

Methodist [2] farm family that migrated to the Western Reserve from Massachusetts. His father, Valentine, was a descendant of seventeenth-century French Huguenot [3] immigrants, and his mother, Louise Emma Winegar, was of colonial Swiss ancestry. Albion attended high school in Lee, Mass., and alternately taught school and attended Kingsville Academy in Ohio. He was enrolled at Rochester University from the fall of 1859 until his enlistment in the Union army in May 1861. Paralyzed by a severe back injury received in the Battle of Manassas [4], he was medically discharged, but in July 1862 he reenlisted as an infantry lieutenant. He participated in the Battle of Perryville, was captured, and spent four months in Confederate prisons [5]. He was exchanged and took part in the Battle of Chickamauga [6]. In December 1863, still troubled by his back injury, he left the service. For the remainder of the war he served as a journalist, studied law, earned his M.A. at Rochester University, and taught school. In 1863 he married Emma Lodoilska Kilbourne; their only child, a daughter, Lodoilska (Aimee), was born in 1870.

Impressed by the needs and opportunities of the postwar South, the Tourgées migrated to North Carolina in 1865 and leased a nursery near <u>Greensboro</u> [7]. Tourgée's hostility toward Confederates and his equalitarian ideals soon impelled him into <u>Reconstruction</u> [8]politics and an alliance with the state's small faction of consistent<u>Unionists</u> [9]. In 1866 he organized Loyal Reconstruction Leagues, championed African-American rights and a radical Reconstruction, published and edited two radical newspapers, and attended the Philadelphia Southern Loyalist Convention. The enfranchisement of the Black people in 1867 opened a new opportunity, and Tourgée was elected to the <u>constitutional convention of 1868</u> [10] and became one of its most influential delegates and a vigorous promoter of political, legal, and economic reform. He is considered especially responsible for the judicial reforms of the Reconstruction constitution. From 1868 to 1870 he served as one of three code commissioners rewriting the state's law, and in 1868 he was elected a state superior court judge.

During his six years as a judge, Tourgée provoked intense opposition with his outspoken, effective, and equalitarian Republicanism [11]. Like all Republicans of Yankee origin, he was stigmatized as a carpetbagger and was considered "for many years the most thoroughly hated man in North Carolina." His judicial circuit was a center of racial conflict and Ku Klux Klan [12] atrocities, including the brutal assassinations of Wyatt Outlaw and John Walter Stephens [13] in Alamance [14] and Caswell [15] counties respectively. Nonetheless, Tourgée also won recognition for his ability, candor, and courage. He was an excellent judge, and his role in reforming the law brought praise. Becoming one of Greensboro's leading citizens, he was active in a variety of community affairs and was a founder of the African American school that became Bennett College [16]. He promoted industrial and railroad [17] development and conducted one of the region's early wood-turning industries. Despite ostracism, persecution, and frequent danger, Tourgée proved himself an able and involved citizen of his adopted state, and much in his conduct and achievement demanded respect. There were some remarkable exchanges of mutual admiration between Tourgée and his Southern foes, but Reconstruction politics and the issue of race drove an implacable wedge between them.

Following his judgeship Tourgée was often denied electoral opportunity within his own party because of his Yankee origins. He was, however, elected to the constitutional convention of 1875 [18], where he played a central role. In 1876 he moved to Raleigh [19] as a federal pension agent, and in 1878 his anonymous "C" letters, which humorously exploited Democratic party [20] factionalism, won statewide attention. In the same year, having finally obtained a Republican nomination, he was trounced as a congressional candidate. Convinced that he would never be anything but an alien in the "redeemed" South and probably anticipating an adverse reaction to his forthcoming novel, Tourgée decided to leave. In 1879 he moved to Colorado and an editorial post with the Denver Evening Times. His largely autobiographical novel on Reconstruction, A Fool's Errand by One of the Fools[21], appeared that year and, becoming a sensational success, brought a small fortune and a new career. Five years earlier Tourgée had published a first novel, Toinette: A Tale of the South [22], which dealt with race relations in the slave South, and in 1880 he completed a second Reconstruction novel, Bricks Without Straw [23]. Three additional novels on the Civil War [24] period followed, but Tourgée's two Reconstruction novels were the high point of his literary career. His intense concern and immense knowledge of the subject had combined with sufficient literary skill to produce powerful portrayals of conditions, issues, and character types in the Reconstruction South. Recent historical writing has largely confirmed Tourgée's analysis, and A Fool's Errand and Bricks Without Straw remain historical classics.

In 1881 Tourgée purchased a new home in Mayville, N.Y., on the shores of Lake Chautauqua. From 1881 to 1884 he published and edited a weekly literary magazine, *Our Continent* [25], which exhausted his fortune. He wrote a variety of additional novels, most of which dealt with the Lake Erie region, and he continued his journalistic work and lectured on the lyceum circuit. Remaining an ardent Republican [11], he was also a critic of modern industrial society, and his novel, *Murvale Eastman: Christian Socialist* [26] (1890), has been considered "the most carefully considered novel of Christian socialism" ever written. His articles on a variety of social issues appeared in most of the leading journals, and from 1888 to 1898 he wrote a weekly editorial column entitled "A Bystander's Notes" for the Chicago *Inter Ocean*. This column typified Tourgée's incessant crusade for social reform and justice. It delved into practically every issue of the times, but his primary concern remained race relations, and he was without a doubt the nation's leading white advocate of racial equality and justice. In his editorials, essays, and books as well as his public and private affairs, he was forever exposing and denouncing white racism. He lobbied for federal aid to education and a federal election law to that end, he presented the only equalitarian position at the Lake Mohonk Conference on the Negro Question in 1890, and he worked with Black activists in such endeavors as the founding of the Afro American League and the passage of the Ohio antilynching law of 1896. He founded his own civil rights association in 1891 and was appointed chief counsel by Louisiana Black citizens in a legal struggle that culminated in another defeat, the *Plessy v. Ferguson* [27] segregation decision of 1896.

After writing a Republican campaign pamphlet for the election of 1896, *The War of the Standards*, Tourgée was appointed consul to Bordeaux, France, where he served until his death. His body was returned to Mayville, N.Y., and among those in attendance at his funeral were a number of the nation's leading Black citizens. In November 1905 the Black Niagara

Movement sponsored nationwide memorial services in behalf of "Three Friends of Freedom"—William Lloyd Garrison, Frederick Douglass, and Albion W. Tourgée.

#### **Educator Resources:**

Grade 8: Albion Tourgee and the Fight for Civil Rights. North Carolina Civic Education Consortium. <a href="http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/04/TourgeeFightforCivilRights.pdf">http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/04/TourgeeFightforCivilRights.pdf</a> [28]

#### References:

Daniel Aaron, The Unwritten War: American Writers and the Civil War (1973).

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., *Biographical History of North Carolina*, vol. 4 (1906). Available online at HathiTrust: https://hdl.handle.net/2027/coo1.ark:/13960/t86h5rw6k

William A. Devin, "Footprints of a Carpetbagger," Torch 17 (1944).

Dean H. Keller, "A Checklist of the Writings of Albion W. Tourgée (1838–1905)," Studies in Bibliography: Papers of the Bibliographical Society of the University of Virginia, vol. 18 (1965).

Russel B. Nye, "Judge Tourgée and Reconstruction," Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Quarterly 50 (1941).

Otto H. Olsen, Carpetbagger's Crusade: The Life of Albion Winegar Tourgée (1965) and "Albion W. Tourgée: Carpetbagger," North Carolina Historical Review 40 (1963).

Albion W. Tourgée Papers, Chautauqua County Historical Society, Westfield, N.Y. (available on microfilm), and Tourgée's Reconstruction novels.

Edmund Wilson, Patriotic Gore: Studies in the Literature of the Civil War(1962).

### **Additional Resources:**

"A voice against segregation, Albion Tourgee!" *American National Biography*. Oxford University Press, Inc. 2000. <a href="http://www.aaregistry.org/historic">http://www.aaregistry.org/historic</a> events/view/voice-against-segregation-albion-tourgee [30] (accessed February 5, 2013).

"Judge Albion W. Tourgee - Carpetbag Friend of the Race?" *Cleveland Gazette* 9, No. 15. November 21, 1891. http://dbs.ohiohistory.org/africanam/page1.cfm?ItemID=17274 [31] (accessed February 5, 2013).

Tourgée, Albion W. "Is liberty worth preserving?" Chicago, Ill.:The Inter Ocean. 1892.http://memory.loc.gov/cgi-bin/query/r?ammem/murray:@field%28DOCID+@lit%28lcrbmrpt1720div1%29%29 [32] (accessed February 5, 2013).

Dibble, Roy F. *Albion W. Tourgée*. New York: Lemcke and Buechner. 1921. <a href="https://archive.org/stream/albionwtourge00dibb#page/n5/mode/2up">https://archive.org/stream/albionwtourge00dibb#page/n5/mode/2up</a> (accessed February 5, 2013).

Albion Winegar Tourgee Collection. New York Heritage Digital Collections. <a href="http://www.nyheritage.org/collections/albion-winegar-tourgee-collection">http://www.nyheritage.org/collections/albion-winegar-tourgee-collection</a> (accessed April 3, 2014).

Tourgée, Albion Winegar, and John Hope Franklin. 1980. A fool's errand. Cambridge, Mass: Belknap Press.

# **Image Credits:**

Ashe, Samuel A. Biographical History of North Carolina, Volume IV. Greensboro, NC: Charles L. Van Noppen. 440-441.

## Subjects:

Biographies [35]

Judges [36]

Novelists [37]

Public officials [38]

Reconstruction (1865-1876) [39]

Writers, journalists, and editors [40]

# Authors:

Olsen, Otto H. [41]

## **Origin - location:**

Guilford County [42]

Greensboro [43]

Wake County [44]

Raleigh [45]

# From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [46]

### Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/tourgee-albion-winegar

### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/tourgee-albion-winegar [2] https://ncpedia.org/methodist-church [3] https://ncpedia.org/huguenots [4] https://www.nps.gov/mana/index.htm [5] https://ncpedia.org/confederate-prison-salisbury [6] https://www.nps.gov/chch/index.htm [7] https://ncpedia.org/greensboro-0 [8] https://ncpedia.org/reconstruction [9] https://ncpedia.org/unionists [10] https://ncpedia.org/government/convention-1868 [11] https://ncpedia.org/republican-party [12] https://ncpedia.org/ku-klux-klan [13] https://ncpedia.org/biography/stephens-john-walter [14] https://ncpedia.org/geography/alamance [15] https://ncpedia.org/geography/caswell [16] https://ncpedia.org/bennett-college [17] https://ncpedia.org/railroads [18] https://ncpedia.org/government/convention-1875 [19] https://ncpedia.org/geography/raleigh [20] https://ncpedia.org/democratic-party [21] https://ncpedia.org/fools-errand [22] https://archive.org/details/toinettenovel00tour [23] https://archive.org/details/brickswithoutstr00tour [24] https://ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/civil-war [25] https://archive.org/details/continentanillu00unkngoog [26] https://archive.org/details/murvaleeastmanch00touruoft [27] http://www.pbs.org/wnet/jimcrow/stories\_events\_plessy.html [28] http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/04/TourgeeFightforCivilRights.pdf [29] https://hdl.handle.net/2027/coo1.ark:/13960/t86h5rw6k [30] http://www.aaregistry.org/historic\_events/view/voice-against-segregation-albion-tourgee [31] http://dbs.ohiohistory.org/africanam/page1.cfm?ItemID=17274 [32] http://memory.loc.gov/cgi-bin/query/r? ammem/murray:@field%28DOCID+@lit%28lcrbmrpt1720div1%29%29 [33] https://archive.org/stream/albionwtourge00dibb#page/n5/mode/2up [34] http://www.nyheritage.org/collections/albion-winegar-tourgee-collection [35] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [36] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/judges [37] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/novelists [38] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/publicofficials [39] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/reconstruction [40] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/writer [41] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/olsen-otto-h [42] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-4 [43] https://ncpedia.org/category/originlocation/piedmon-21 [44] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/w [45] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-0 [46] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no